SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 2nd MARCH 2021 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm
Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr L Hungin, Cllr T Norton, Cllr N Baddeley, Cllr O Davison-Oakley, Cllr J Holder, Cllr J Smith, Cllr A Anderson, and Cllr C Hughes. 
In attendance:  County Cllr S Patel, Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: County Councillor Patel gave an update on matters relating to Buckinghamshire Council projects. To tackle climate change 500,000 broad leave trees will be planted.  £500,000 has been allocated for a team of ‘foot soldiers’ to monitor the effects on the roads by the development of HS2 especially on the A413.  An extra £4m has been allocated towards drainage issues with a commitment to clearing every drain in the county this year, some possibly twice. A further £6m blitz will be spent on road repairs as soon as the weather improves.  The Bucks Local Plan is currently seeking brownfield sites for town centres and economic development.  Concerns were raised by the Parish Council about the poor quality of repairs carried out by Transport for Bucks and lack of scrutiny of the work.  
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  There were no apologies for absence.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the February meeting were approved by Cllr Holder and Cllr Smith.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.  This meeting was held via videoconferencing.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
	COUNCILLOR/

CLERK
	ACTION
	OUTCOME

	Thomas
	To write a letter to Cllr Chokkar (with Cllrs Butcher and Patel in copy) regarding parking issues around The Cricketers Public House following installation of the double yellow lines in the village centre, designed by Buckinghamshire Council.
	ONGOING: As dangerous parking in the centre of the village is not an issue during lockdown, this has been put on hold until such time as the Pubs reopen and the problem presumably resurfaces.

Full report sent on flooding but needs follow up.
Action: MT

	Thomas/Hungin
	To identify a suitable contractor to provide a quotation for repair/replacement to concrete shed at the rec.
	Adam Nicholls of Tintern Property Services Ltd has inspected the shed and feels it poses no danger in its current state.  However, if the Council wished to proceed with repairs to it he suggests replacing the front wall with blocks covered with feather edge board to match the fence, together with the installation of a new door and locks at a cost of £2550. Need to decide whether to pursue insurance for either a new replacement, the cost of the repair or to leave it as it is.

Action: COUNCILLORS

	Hungin
	Due Diligence references to be carried out before lease is transferred.
	WORK IN PROGRESS:  New tenant has been asked to provide commercial and banking references, together with proof of OFSTED registration but to date none of these have been received.

ACTION: LH


	COUNCILLOR/

CLERK
	ACTION
	OUTCOME

	Thomas
	Replacement of rusting shackles on one of the bird nest swings and repairs to surfacing
	PENDING: Order for repairs to surfacing, replacement of rusting shackles and inspection of all shackles confirmed with Playground Facilities and scheduled for date in March TBC 

	Baddeley
	To carry out Health & Safety inspection for February and raise any maintenance issues
	To be discussed under Agenda item III (i) and (ii)

	Hughes
	Fallen tree in Green Wood overhanging the path.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: To be dealt with when tree surgeons are next doing work for the Council.

	Clerk
	The outdoor gym and MVAS need cleaning.
	Added to list and to be discussed under Agenda item IX(i)

	Hungin
	To progress the hire of the Recreation Ground by the ‘Regals’ cricket team for approximately ten Sunday afternoon matches and midweek training.
	To be discussed under Agenda item X(iii)

	Holder
	To prepare and send a new lease for hire for the Jubilee Hall to the school.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Still in process

	Clerk/Thomas
	Details of when outstanding drainage work will be completed will be requested.
	ONGOING: Report produced and request made at Community Board meeting to escalate to Service Director level.  Information also requested at Clerks Meeting.  To date no feedback received.

	Clerk/Thomas/

Smith
	Letter from Community Board received confirming award of £1,120 for wildflower scheme.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Letter sent confirming acceptance of the award.  Ground has been cleared in preparation for sowing and wildflower seed ordered.

	Clerk
	Pruning of blackthorn on the allotment boundary.
	PENDING: Work scheduled for 19th March.

	Clerk/Hungin/

Thomas
	Grant from Community Board for upgraded CCTV at the Pavilion so car registration numbers can be captured and better quality images obtained.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Meeting held with Matrix to obtain cost.  Ani Sultan (Community Board) confirmed 2 quotations would be required from different companies.

ACTION: Hungin/Anderson/Clerk - Additional quotation required.

	Thomas
	Quotations to be obtained for plumbing works, replacement of fluorescent lighting with LED and redecorations.
	To be discussed under Agenda item X(ii)

	Clerk
	Outstanding from the Fire Risk Assessment were the fitting of 3 fire rated doors and a reminder to the Montessori that all materials to be removed from the Lobby area at weekends.
	Fire doors completed

OUTSTANDING: Reminder about clearing the lobby area at weekends. ACTION: Clerk

	Hungin
	Production of new draft lease
	ONGOING

	Clerk
	Inclusion of Jubilee Hall regulatory inspections in the annual Risk Assessment document.
	Done and to be discussed/approved in Agenda item IX (iii)

	Smith
	Review of the Allotment Association agreement.
	To be discussed under Agenda item IX(iv)


	COUNCILLOR/

CLERK
	ACTION
	OUTCOME

	Hughes
	
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Quotation for the outstanding work requested from Whyte & Sickinger to include a couple of items still to be done within 6 months from the September survey plus a couple remaining to be done by 12 months from thence.

	Norton
	Production of an emergency light testing procedure sheet.

Fire risk policy to be prepared to document the status of the risk assessment and the ongoing procedure for maintaining the assessment.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Draft diagram of the emergency lights and Test points has been developed and Art is working on the procedure to go with it.

All necessary documents relating to fire risk for the Pavilion have been assembled and sent to Cllrs Anderson, Hungin and Thomas for review, the test procedure being the final one The above test procedure is the final doc. The Fire Safety Policy is within the Health and Safety Policy document. 
ACTION: Review by Anderson, Hungin and Thomas

	Davison-Oakley/

Norton/Smith/

Hungin
	To set up Cllrs Norton, Smith and Hungin as online signatories
	OUTSTANDING:


Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
III. MONTHLY RISK INSPECTIONS:    
i. Health and Safety Issues identified and recommended actions:  Cllr Baddeley and the Clerk have completed the February Health and Safety inspection.  Cllr Hughes will carry out the March inspection.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)    
ii. Maintenance issues identified and recommended actions:  A loose paving slab needs reinstating at the Recreation Ground – this will be arranged with a local contractor. (Action – Clerk)  It was agreed to install a key safe for the cemetery shed.  (Action – Clerk)  The water meter reading for the Recreation Ground will be read and the water company informed.  (Action – Clerk)
IV. OTHER HEALTH AND SAFETY ISSUES:  No further issues were raised.
V. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
VI. Correspondence:  
· A letter had been received from residents in Howard Crescent about flooding in the field at the rear of their property.  It was agreed to write to the landowner about the issues as other nearby residents have also been affected.  A copy will be sent to the Planning Officer.  (Action - Clerk)
· The Parish Council elections will take place on 6 May 2021.  Election Packs will be delivered to all Councillors this week for completion and return to Electoral Services, via the Clerk if preferred. (Action – All Councillors)  They must be submitted by Thursday 8th April. A briefing by Bucks Electoral Services will take place for our ward on Wednesday 17 March 4pm.

· A new Litter Clearance/Equipment inspection contract for Mr D Cook was approved. Both copies of the contract will be signed and returned. (Action – Cllr Thomas, Clerk)
· Seer Green United advised that football can recommence from 29th March 2021 and that the season has been extended until 30th June 2021.
· The family of the memorial cherry tree in Green Meadow will start to water this week as recommended by the suppliers.  The Clerk will purchase a watering barrel and will water the tree the week beginning 7th March. A watering rota will be prepared.  (Action – Clerk)
VII. Finance: 

From 3rd February to 2nd March 2021:-

Payments amounting to:-          
  


      
  £6,298.38
Income received:-




   
       
  £1,230.00
The closing bank balances at 28th February totalled:-          

£71,728.87
i. Buckinghamshire Council funding Application for CCTV: It was agreed to apply for a grant to upgrade the cameras at the Pavilion so that they can capture car registration numbers and have better quality images. Matrix, who supplied the existing system have provided a quotation. A system specification will be written and agreed so that a further quotation can be requested.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
ii. Clerk Salary.  A closed minute was recorded for the Clerks salary. (Action – Cllr Thomas)    
VIII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  
Permitted

PL/20/4104/FA 
Hall Place, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2YE

Erection of a detached wooden greenhouse to rear of property.

PL/20/4285/TP
Bailey House, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2RH

T1 - Oak (Quercus robur) - Crown Reduction reduce and shape height and Eastern side of crown (furthest from house) by around 2.5-3m pruning to suitable growth points/branch fork junctions. (TPO/2005/008)

PL/20/4208/FA
19 Hearnes Meadow, Seer Green, HP9 2YH

Two storey front extension with porch canopy, rear rooflight, side juliet balcony, changes to windows and doors.

PL/20/4009/VRC
Cherrygarth, 41 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ

Application for variation of condition 4 (approved plans) of application PL/20/0703/VRC that varied planning permission PL/19/1224/FA for construction of a new outbuilding to allow increased roof height.

PL/20/3690/FA
43 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL

Single storey side extension, alterations to roof structure facilitating extension of first floor accommodation including 9 no dormer windows and rooflights, following demolition of existing side and rear extensions. Changes to doors and windows.

IX.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. village maintEnance: A list of maintenance work required in the village had been prepared.  It will be categorised for different contractors and volunteers. A quotation will be requested for the repainting of gates/fences.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
ii. pavilion lease:  Blaser Mills law firm have been appointed and have written to the current tenant’s solicitor regarding the deed of surrender for the lease.  They have also written to the proposed new tenant’s solicitor and asked them to confirm whether the terms of the new lease are agreed. We are awaiting a response to these enquiries which will be chased.   (Action – Cllr Hungin)
i. risk assessment: A final updated version of the Annual Risk Assessment was circulated and adopted. 
ii. allotments agreement: Following a discussion it was agreed to draft a new Allotment Agreement which will be circulated for review.  (Action – Cllr Smith)
X.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. JUBILEE HALL:   The Jubilee Hall Sub-Committee met on Friday 26th February to review latest government guidelines.  The committee agreed not to reopen the hall to general hirers until at least Step 3 of the Governments Roadmap which will be no earlier than 17 May 2021.  The situation will be reviewed for a final decision at the next meeting on 27th April 2021.   The committee had agreed to install a Ring Floodlit Camera on the building to monitor the premises.  A Bucks Covid grant for £4,000 had been applied for to cover the loss of lettings.  The half year accounts and budget for 2021/22 had been approved. 
ii. PAVILION: Three doors had been replaced with 30 minute fire rated doors. Quotations for plumbing repairs and the replacement of ceiling lights with new LED lights were approved.  The work will be scheduled over weekends in March. A quotation for the redecoration on the lobby, main hall, toilets and kitchen was also approved.  Concerns were raised about how items were fixed to the walls and will need to be agreed with the new tenants before the redecoration takes place.  The date for the redecoration has yet to be arranged.  (Action –Cllr Thomas)  
iii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  A small area of the Recreation Ground was experiencing drainage issues.  Further investigation will be undertaken.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
Cricket at the Recreation Ground: The Regals Cricket Club had requested the terms and conditions for playing at the Recreation Ground.  A draft contract had been prepared and was reviewed.  Further changes were agreed and a final contract will be prepared.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Cllr Smith)
The cricket nets need reinstating.  A letter will be sent to the Chairman of the Jordans Taverners Cricket Club who own the nets.  (Action –Cllr Thomas)

Following vehicle damage to the concrete shed at the Recreation Ground, a quotation has been provided for the building repair which will be forwarded to our insurance company.  (Action – Clerk)
XI.
information items:  The May Parish Council meeting will be delayed until Tuesday 11th May 2021 due to the requirement of the elections.  

Holy Trinity Parochial Church Council are starting the process of recruiting a new vicar for Seer Green and Jordans as Reverend Cassa Messervy will be leaving her post at Easter.  The Parish Council have been asked on their views on a few key areas which can be sent to the clerk or provided directly to the church.  (Action - All Councillors) 

The majority of the village footpaths have recently been inspected and almost all were considered to be in a good state apart from one area of footpath 8 (from Highlands to Rawlings Lane) which requires a significant repair.  
The meeting closed at 9.30pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 6th April 2021, at 7.30pm on Zoom.    
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